

Submission date: 15 Apr. 2021

Acceptance date: 26 Nov. 2021

Publication date: 31 Dec. 2021

THE EVOLUTION OF DIPLOMATIC RELATIONS BETWEEN MALAYSIA AND NORTH KOREA

^{i,*} Mohd Ridwan bin Talib

ⁱ Fakulti Syariah & Undang-Undang (FSU), Universiti Sains Islam Malaysia (USIM) Bandar Baru Nilai, Negeri Sembilan Darul Khusus

* (Corresponding author) e-mail: ridwan8081@yahoo.com

DOI: https://doi.org/10.33102/mjsl.vol9no2.312

ABSTRACT

This paper aims to analyse the aftermath of Kim Jong Nam's assassination on the diplomatic relations between Malaysia and North Korea along with the historical evolution of diplomatic relations between both countries since Malaysia's independence. Little is known about the nature of diplomatic relations between Malaysia and North Korea, especially when public perceptions dictate that both countries barely share any similarities. In appreciating the implications of the murder case from the perspective of international law, an analysis is carried out on the history of diplomatic relations between Putrajaya and Pyongyang. A further study is conducted on the factors which attract Malaysia and North Korea to forge and strengthen their diplomatic relations. Malaysia's inclusive foreign policy is highlighted via her participation in the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM) in 1970 which promotes peaceful engagement with all countries regardless of their political allegiance, including the Communist-led regime in North Korea. The task of preserving regional safety and bolstering economic prosperity are top on Putrajaya's priority list. With the volume of bilateral trade between Malaysia and North Korea is steadily increasing and Pyongyang's continuous provocations of her Weapons of Mass Destruction (WMD), peaceful engagements with the aim of repairing the damaged diplomatic relations is the best option for both countries. This study concludes that although the relationship between the two nations are severed, it is crucial for Malaysia to consider reviving and enhancing bilateral relations with North Korea, hence benefiting Putrajaya in outlining Malaysia's future foreign policy.

Keywords: malaysia-north korea diplomatic relations, international law, international relations, tracks of diplomacy, geopolitics, non-alignment

Introduction

The diplomatic relations between Malaysia and the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK/North Korea) started off apprehensively (Izzudin, 2017, p. 2). It all began during the era of the Cold War (1947-1991) whereby North Korea was assisting the Communist movement in some Southeast Asian nations (Ping, 2017). Malaysia's foreign policies under the administration of Tunku Abdul Rahman, the nation's first premier was predominantly pro-West (i.e. pro-U.S.) and anti-Communism (Kheng, 2002, p. 150). On 21 April 1964, Pyongyang established diplomatic relations with Jakarta – 9 years prior to the setting up of diplomatic relations with Malaysia – in which Kim Il Sung (North Korea's first Supreme Leader) had fully supported (The Strait Times, 1964) Indonesia's *Crush Malaysia (Ganyang Malaysia)* campaign (Shuib, 2009, p. 93). A close bilateral tie between Indonesia and North Korea was forged and subsequently materialised into the *Jakarta-Phnom Penh-Hanoi-Pyongyang-Beijing Axis* in 1964 (Williams, 2017, p. 67-68). Therefore, it was unsurprising that initially North Korea treated Malaysia unfavourably by showing her support for Indonesia (Lee, 2016, p. 560).

Malaysia's stance on foreign policy was renewed when Tun Abdul Razak as the Second Prime Minister, re-aligned Malaysia's direction in diplomatic relations from the pro-Western outlook to gradually moving toward neutralisation and non-alignment in international relations (Saravanamuttu, 2010, p. 151). For example, Tun Razak's visit to China on 28 May 1974 was ground-breaking in diplomatic relations as Malaysia was still battling against the Communist insurgency (Second Malayan Emergency: 1969-1989) and the local sentiment against Communist-Socialist countries was nothing but animosity (Er, 2013). As a matter of fact, Malaysia was the first ASEAN country to reach out to China at a time when almost all other countries in the region were keeping a distance from the Communist state (Scobell, 2018, p. 255). The reason was simple for Malaysia; the best way in sustaining geopolitics and diplomatic relations for the long run is a route towards non-alignment and neutrality (Beng, 2006, p. 255).

The culmination of the shift in diplomatic relations resulted in Malaysia joining the Non-Align Movement (NAM) in 1970 (To & Othman, 2017, p. 106) and initiated the Zone of Peace, Freedom and Neutrality (ZOPFAN) in 1971 (Muzaffar, 2019). At the same time, Kim II Sung had initiated his politically-fuelled nationalistic brainchild known as *Juche (self-reliant)* partly to opposed the wide-spreading influence of foreign powers since the Cold War (Turku, 2009, p. 15). The doctrine was to inculcate the spirit of independence in critical areas such as politics (*chaju*), economics (*charip*) and national defence (*chawi*) and most importantly, to justify his political dominance in North Korea (Kim, 2012). As North Korea began to realise that it had been isolated by the rest of the world, Kim II Sung slowly recreated Pyongyang's *Hermit Kingdom* image (Behnke, 2005, at p. 31) by enlarging the scope of its diplomatic relations beyond the Socialist-Communist bloc (Armstrong, 2009). This strategic geopolitical move was due to the gradual fall of the Soviet Union (now Russia) as its chief economic proponent (McEachern, 2019, p. 56) and the urgency to counter the rise of Republic of Korea (South Korea) as the new economic powerhouse in Asia (Lerner, 2004, p. 209). The move was aimed at demonstrating a better diplomatic approach to the rest of the world (Park, 2003, p. 608-611).

Despite once being a staunch opponent to Malaysia, North Korea's diplomatic path was destined to converge peacefully when Pyongyang joined NAM as a full-fledged member in August 1975 (Pak, 2000, p. 48). The idea of being politically independent in geopolitics as posited by NAM which intertwined with *Juche*, particularly in *chaju* (*politically independent*) had attracted Kim Il Sung to join the coalition (Seth, 2018, p. 118). It seemed that from this point onwards, the diplomatic course between Malaysia and North Korea is set to change from animosity to diplomacy (Izzudin, 2017). As per Article 17 North Korea's Constitution: -

The State shall establish diplomatic as well as political, economic and cultural relations with all friendly countries on principle of complete equality, independence, mutual respect, non-interference in each other's affairs and mutual benefit.

Sports Diplomacy: The Dawn of Malaysia-North Korea Relationship

The 2018 Pyeongchang Winter Olympic in South Korea was remembered as both a sporting event and a diplomatic relations stage whereby recurrent world issues were discussed amongst the world's most influential leaders (Grieco, 2019, p. 242). The 2018 Winter Olympic was another example where Track Two and A Half Diplomacy (Track 1.5 Diplomacy) in the form of Sports Diplomacy (Merkel, 2017, p. 29) was manipulated to achieve the desired results for all stakeholders (Kerrigan, 2019). Similarly, in the case of diplomatic relations between Pyongyang and Putrajaya, North Korea made the first move to attract Malaysia's attention through an unofficial visit by North Korean officials on 27 September 1971 led by Bak Su Kwon, the North Korean Director of Asian Affairs, Ministry of External Trade (Ping, 2019). A friendly table tennis and football matches between the country's national teams followed suit and before long cultural performances by the *North Korean Cultural Troupe* was staged in Kuala Lumpur (Ping, 2019).

The official diplomatic relations between Pyongyang and Putrajaya was finally formed on 30 June 1973 in a meeting at the official residence of Malaysian envoy in Jakarta (The Straits Times, 1973). On 18 April 1973, the then Opposition Leader and Member of Parliament for Bandar Melaka, Lim Kit Siang questioned the efforts in establishing diplomatic relations with North Korea (Dewan Rakyat, 1973). Tun Abdul Razak responded that Malaysia should be opened to all countries that respect each other's sovereignty, sharing common belief in peace and having common interests in

expanding economic ties (Hussein, 2020). The real impetus was Malaysia's commitment toward neutralisation and non-partisan (i.e. non-alignment) in Southeast Asian geopolitics by withdrawing from the debunked Asian and Pacific Council (ASPAC) in 1973 (Berita Harian, 1973). The council which was comprised of exclusively non-Communist countries in Southeast Asia was deemed as inconsistent with Malaysia's aspiration to forged diplomatic relations with Communist countries in the region such as Vietnam, Laos and China (Camilleri, 2003, p. 60). For Malaysia, the true meaning of non-align movement and neutrality could only be achieved through the forming of diplomatic relations with all countries, irrespective of their differences in political and social ideologies (The Straits Times, 1973). It was only through this foreign policy that Malaysia can stay true to its principle of non-alignment and becomes the real neutral State in the region (Baginda, 2016, p. 100).

Sports Diplomacy is an area that should be explored and angled by Wisma Putra since Kim Jong Un is a devoted fan of the American basketball (NBA); an interest he shared with his late father Kim Jong II (Pickrell, 2019). As a matter of fact, ahead of the second U.S.-North Korea Summit in Vietnam in 2019 Kim Jong Un had specifically requested a team of famous American basketball players to be sent to North Korea for cultural exchange between both countries (Rodrigo, 2019). Jong Un's love for the sport is evident especially when the written request was made integral to the plan of denuclearising North Korea by the United States (Palmeri, 2019). Further, his close friendship with former NBA star Dennis Rodman is also publicly known (Lavender, 2020).

Tun Dr. Mahathir & The Look East Policy: The Lynchpin of Malaysia-North Korea Diplomatic Relations

Economic activities between both countries inaugurated immediately after the formation of the diplomatic relations on 30 June 1973. Although the volume was sparse compared to other States in the same region (Cook & Singh, 2018, p. 212), both Malaysia and North Korea managed to sustain the peaceful bilateral relations via close co-operation in the agricultural sector (The Star, 2017) and mutual participation in sports tournament (Ping, 2019). In 1975, the late Tun Ghafar Baba as the then Minister of Agriculture and Rural Development led a Malaysian trading delegation to North Korea. It was reported that he had the longest meeting Kim II Sung ever accorded with any foreign Minister; they discussed how Malaysia could have developed her own farming machinery (The Straits Times, 1975).

In 1979, North Korea displayed keen interest to purchase tons of rubber from Malaysia instead of buying from Singapore and Sri Lanka. In a meeting dated 20 September 1979 between Liew Sip Hon, the Malaysian Deputy Minister for Trade and Industry and Choi Jong Geun, the North Korean Minister for Foreign Trade, Pyongyang purchased 4,000 tonnes of rubber from Malaysia valued at RM7 million (Business Times, 1979). The official trade relationship between Malaysia and

North Korea began on 9 June 1979 with a comprehensive list of commodities trades between Malaysia and North Korea (Ping, 2019). The breakdown of the commodities is as follow: -

List of Exports from Malaysia	List of Exports from North Korea
 Natural Rubber Tin Metal & Ores Timber & Timber products Palm Oil & Palm Oil products Coconut Oil & other vegetable oils Plywood, Veneer Sheets & other related products Pepper, Nutmeg & other spices Tea Coffee, Beans & Powder Cocoa Canned Pineapples & other fruits: canned and juices Canned Foodstuffs Fresh Vegetables & Roots Marine products: canned, fresh, frozen, chilled or simply preserved Beverages Natural Gums Antexotic Resin Gutta Percha (Jelutong) Skin & Hides Rubber Manufactures & Articles of Rubber Made Up Textile Goods, Clothing Textile Piece Goods Handicraft Hosiery PVC Floor Tiles PVC Electric Cables Footwear & Gaiters Paints, Varnishes & Lacquers 	 Machine Tools (all types) Pumps Tractor Electric Motor Transformer Electrical Cable Insulator Magnesium Clinker Rolled Steel Alloy Steel Wire Tin Plate Electrolytic Lead Electrolytic Zinc Chemical Fertilizer Vinyl Chloride Peppermint Oil Cement Tiles Timber & related products Medicine Textile products Raw Silk Pottery Glassware

Source: Ping, H.C. (2017) *Malaysia-North Korea Relations During the Cold War, International Seminar on "Early Cold War: China & Southeast Asia"*, Institute of China Studies & East China Normal University Shanghai at the Institute of China Studies, University of Malaya (UM), Kuala Lumpur.

On the geopolitical front, Malaysia was amongst the countries in Southeast Asia that supported North Korea's membership into NAM (Ping, 2019). Despite North Korea not originally part of Tun Dr. Mahathir's Look East economic policy in 1981 – since Malaysia championed for the Third World movement (Cooper, 1997, p. 153) – his administration cautiously integrated North Korea in

Malaysia's trade agendas (Izzudin, 2017). In short, Tun Dr. Mahathir's Look East policy was not a mere extension of Tun Abdul Razak's vision towards neutrality but a strategic move to sustain valuable diplomatic relations (Abdul Rahim, 2014) with an important trade partner (Workman, 2018).

During the North Korea Famine (1994-1998) where up to 3 million North Koreans died of starvation (Human Rights Watch, 2006), besides than providing humanitarian aid (Tedboy, 2016), Malaysia had also employed 60 North Korean artists from the Mansudae Art Studio to paint a panoramic view of a paddy field worth RM11 million in the Kedah Padi Museum as an effort to assist Pyongyang (Lopez, 2017) which is still struggling economically (Kihl & Kim, 2006, p. 225). Mansudae Art Studio even held two (2) public exhibitions of paintings in Malaysia – in 2008 titled *Window of Pyongyang* at Berjaya Times Square, Kuala Lumpur and in 1992 at Lot 10, Kuala Lumpur (Lee, 2008).

Diplomatic relations between Malaysia and North Korea continued to flourish under the fifth Prime Minister, Tun Abdullah Ahmad Badawi (2003-2008) whereby both countries opened their respective embassies in 2003 (Hamid, 2017). In 2010, the Pahang State government announced that it will adopt a North Korean technology to plant paddy in Sungai Pelak on a commercial scale after a successful paddy planting project in Mambang, Pahang. The pilot project was conducted with the cooperation from Sungai Duri Plantations Sdn. Bhd. where five (5) North Korean paddy experts worked on their project in the 60 hectares State government-sponsored land in Mambang. The project which will employed the MR 219 paddy variant as its subject was projected to boost farmers' harvest up to seven (7) tonnes of paddy per hectare in a season (Mohamad, 2010). Currently, paddy farmers in Malaysia are harvesting twice per year (Omar, 2019, p. 23). According to the company, the results had been very encouraging whereby the first batch of the paddy was ready to be harvested by May 2010. It was optimistic that the joint venture between the Malaysian and North Korean government would be a success (DPRK Business Monthly, 2010). The North Korean paddy planting technology has thus far been proven successful in other countries such as in China, Uganda, Angola and the Philippines (North Korea Economy Watch, 2010).

Other than close cooperation in agriculture and arts, special arrangements had been made between Putrajaya and Pyongyang to increase the tourism sector. For example, to boost tourism in North Korea, a travel agent alliance known as the Malaysia-DPR Korea Travel Agent Alliance was formed by several Malaysian entrepreneurs in 2009. The joint venture gained the full support from the Malaysian Ministry of Foreign Affairs as it permitted Malaysians to visit North Korea without a visa. In August 2008, about 1,000 Malaysians had visited North Korea. Moreover, Malaysians became the first and the only citizens in the world to travel to North Korea without a visa (Aziz, 2009). The presence of North Korean workers in Malaysia was first exposed during an explosion incident at the Silantek Sarawak coal mine in 2014 which had claimed three (3) lives including a North Korean (The Malaysian Times, 2017). It was reported that out of 119 miners employed, 49 were from North Korea (Ling, 2014). The Deputy Home Minister acknowledged that there were North Korean miners legally employed in Sarawak and this was due to their discipline, dedication and mental-toughness (Hodal, 2014). He elaborated that in the coal mining industry, only certain countries like China, Great Britain and North Korea possessed high-skilled workers. The nature of the work was too risky that even the Sarawakians shunned it (Brown, 2014). The influx of North Korean miners was made possible under a special arrangement between Pyongyang and Sarawak State government (Malay Mail, 2017) and working permits were issued by the Sarawak State Labour Department where they were only allowed to work in Sarawak (Chin, 2017). Despite the undercurrent fear that North Koreans might use Malaysia as the platform to propagate their political ideology, Putrajaya seemed unperturbed due to its harmonious diplomatic relations with other Communist-Socialist countries in the region such as China, Laos and Vietnam (Ling, 2014). Malaysia's policy on hiring workers from North Korea was an epitome of her neutrality in diplomatic relations as Putrajaya has no business in meddling with a State's political doctrine (Malay Mail, 2019) and envisioned a solid relation with a reclusive state (Pearson & Latif, 2017); a heightened geopolitical status that Malaysia should be proud of.

North Korea's Nuclear Weapons Proliferation

After Kim Jong Un's installation as the Supreme Leader of North Korea on 17 December 2011 to succeed his father, Kim Jong II who passed away due to heart attack (Joon, 2014, p. 7), Pyongyang has accelerated its nuclear weapons and missile development programs (Kerrigan, 2012, p. 159). North Korea's nuclear weapons program has markedly improved (O'Neil, 2015, p. 174) whereby the overall nuclear weapons and missiles launches during Kim Jong Un's reign are totalling 71, have far exceeded the eight (8) tests conducted during his father's era. His grandfather, Kim II Sung carried out only 15 launches (Pak, 2018). In 2017, it was reported that North Korea has upgraded her nuclear weapons technology which was ten (10) times stronger than the nuclear bombs detonated in Hiroshima and Nagasaki in World War II (O'Connell, 2019, p. 51). After test-firing two (2) Inter-Continental Ballistic Missiles (ICBM) in July 2017, Pyongyang has insisted that it has mastered the long-range ballistic missile technology capable of striking the United States (Izumikawa, 2018, p. 320). Further, North Korea has been increasingly outspoken in flaunting her nuclear weapons technology, boasting to conduct nuclear tests whenever and wherever she sees fit (Jeffries, 2010, p. 135).

Subsequent to North Korea withdrawing from the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) in 2003 (Margulies, 2008, p. 150) and started to conduct its nuclear weapons test and missiles launching in 2006 (Parrington, 2012, p. 88), the UN Security Council (UNSC) has passed numerous resolutions condemning Pyongyang's actions which put the world's security at stake (Parrington, 2012). Over time, UNSC has steadily increased the sanctions with the aim of pressuring North Korea toward denuclearisation (Thiessen, 2009, p. 50). For instance, UNSC Resolution 1781 dated 14 October 2006 stated that all Member States shall prevent either directly or indirectly supply any battle tanks, missiles and any military spare parts to North Korea (United Nations Security Council, 2006). Further, the sale of luxury goods to North Korea is also prohibited. However, the UNSC sanctions may have backfired as they seemed only to embolden Kim Jong Un's ambitions to solidify North Korea's nuclear weapons technology (Asian Green News, 2018). Thus, the U.S. and her allies in Asia view North Korea as a threat to global security (Payne & Schlesinger, 2015, p. 44).

North Korea has one of the largest military forces in the world where it has more than 1.2 million active soldiers and 8.3 million in reserve plus paramilitary troops combined with the escalating numbers of Inter-Continental Ballistic Missiles (ICBM) (Slater, 2004, p. 153). Apart from increasing the number of nuclear weapons tests, Pyongyang has also escalated provocations against her geopolitical rivals (Tan, 2015, p. 227). These factors have reasonably heightened security tensions worldwide. Moreover, North Korea is reported to embark on an accelerated production of her Weapons of Mass Destruction (WMD) (Mazarr, 2018, p.1) and modernising its already large conventional military force (Shin, 2018). As of 2017, there are nine (9) Nuclear Armed States (NSA) in the world as per the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) 1968, namely United States of America, United Kingdom, France, Russia, China, India, Pakistan, Israel and North Korea (Macias, 2018). However, all these countries have various reasons for pursuing nuclear weapons armament and technology development (Menon, 2000, p. 114).

Whilst some countries have legitimate reasons to develop nuclear technology (e.g. mass energy generation), the others have questionable motives such as enhancing national security system (Meer, 2016, p. 212-230). North Korea belonged to the latter since she is frequently involved in nuclear weapons-motivated extortions (Lam, 2017). Pyongyang's continued development of her nuclear weapons technology might be a response from the realisation that foreign interventions in North Korea's internal affairs would inevitably lead to warfare instead of peaceful negotiation (Cohen, 2017). Further, the nuclear weapons development program is crucial to defend North Korea's security and to justify the longevity of Kim's dynasty (Wooseon, 2017, p.1). The policies upheld by Kim Jong Un are bolder than the course adopted by his father and grandfather (Freeman, 2015), especially Jong Un's decision to proclaimed North Korea as a Nuclear-Armed State by amending the

North Korean Constitution in 2012 (Son, 2020, p. 325). Clearly, Pyongyang's nuclear weapons proliferation contradicts Putrajaya's stand on peace and neutrality in the region (Zin, 2017).

North Korea's economy begun to collapse subsequent to the Korean War (1950-1953) (Funabashi, 2007, p. vii) and Pyongyang sought her Communist-ally Soviet Union for assistance to reconstruct the nation (Richardson, 2006, p. 107). During the initial stages, North Korea had received substantial training and technology transfer in heavy industries from the Soviet Union in 1950's until 1980's (McEachern, 2010, p. 67-68). North Korea's nuclear program started during mid-1950's when North Korean scientists received their training in Soviet Union (Oh, 2005, p. 27). In developing the nuclear reactor technology, North Korea was closely aided by the Soviet Union (Kort, 2010, p. 109) and China (Copper, 2016, p. 106). North Korean scientists have also benefited tremendously from the academic exchanges and technology transfer from Soviet Union (Dixon & Smith, 1993, p. 209) and China (Nanto & Manyin, 2010, p. 14). From 2004 to 2014, the North Korean government spent an average of \$3.5 billion annually on military and defence system (Lee, 2019, p. 115).

North Korea's guiding principles in diplomatic relations are based on Juche (self-reliant) and Songun ('military-first' or 'militarism') (Cordesman & Hess, 2013, p. ix). Thus, the Korean People's Army (KPA) plays a central role in North Korea's politics and economy (Oh & Hassig, 2000, p. 113-115). The status of the army has been steadily elevated within Pyongyang's socio-economic hierarchy throughout Kim's dynasty (Hur, 2018, p. 130). Under Songun, priority is given to the KPA in terms of the government's policy and the allocation of national resources (Ministry of Unification, South Korea, 2014). Songun guides the political and economic life in North Korea with Military-First by dominating the domestic political and economic systems (Kim, 2006). As North Korea embarked on its large scale nuclear weapons development, the country has grown economically and geopolitically isolated (Park, 2006, p. 38-39). Apart from Juche which over-emphasised on self-reliance that leads to isolation (Piddock, 2007, p. 19), North Korea military provocations to its neighbours and arch nemesis also played a large part of her isolationism principle (French, 2007, p. 219). As a result of isolationism and over-reliance on her Communist allies for economic supplies (Bluth, 2011, p. 109), North Korea's economy is consistently in decline and her 25 million population are impoverished and suffered from famine (Blackmore, 2018). Despite North Korea's economic slump, Kim Jong Un implemented an improvised policy in 2013, namely Byungjin ('parallel development') which allows North Korea to improve her economy while retaining the nuclear weapons technology (Pardo, 2020, p. 127). As the successor to Songun, Byungjin's two-fold objectives are meant for liberating North Korea's resources to construct nuclear weapons that serve as the ultimate protection against foreign aggression (Panda, 2020, p. 16-18). The North Korean regime believed that the foreign forces including South Korea and the U.S. could at any time attack or undermine her security (Beggin, 2019).

THE EVOLUTION OF DIPLOMATIC RELATIONS BETWEEN MALAYSIA AND NORTH KOREA

The detonation of nuclear bombs in Hiroshima and Nagasaki that caused the defeat and surrender of the Japanese Imperial Army during World War II (1940-1945) (Rotblat, 1997, p. 106) had inspired the Kim's regime to develop nuclear weapons, as justified by *Juche* (Flake & Snyder, 2003, p.1). Hence, the only way to guarantee the survival of North Korea is to exploit nuclear military technology to thwart foreign threats (Nam, 2019). Possessing nuclear weapons is also part of Pyongyang's Crisis Diplomacy (i.e. Brinkmanship) that deliberately manipulate the risk of war as a leverage (Lim, 2000, p. 127). Besides, the nuclear weapons technology is also manipulated to boost Kim Jong Un's image (Albert, 2019). Be that as it may, the Kim's dynasty is still struggling to fulfil its economic promises to North Koreans (Hawk, 2013, p. 354), on the back of spending billions of dollars to advance its nuclear weapons (O'Neil, 2014, p. 31).

Thus, parading an unparalleled nuclear weapons to the world is perhaps the only way for the Kim's regime to survive (Roehrig, 2012, p. 81) otherwise, Kim Jong Un will struggle to sustain his political prowess in North Korea (Onchi & Nagai, 2018). As such, Malaysia carefully maintains its diplomatic relations with North Korea with caution. On one hand, Putrajaya continued to pursue economic, cultural and educational co-operations with Pyongyang (O'Carroll, 2017), while on the other, Malaysia condemned North Korea's nuclear weapons proliferation and even supported the United Nations' backed sanctions (The Star, 2012). Malaysia and ASEAN have been amongst the strong proponent for the 'Six-Parties Talk' which aimed to denuclearised North Korea (ASEAN, 2012). Malaysia's stance against the proliferation of nuclear weapons can be attributed to the following reasons: -

- (i) Neutralisation Malaysia is staying true to being a neutral country as the only way to survive the ever-changing landscape of diplomatic relations and geopolitics
- Security being a relatively small but strategic country in the Southeast Asian region, security either national or regional is of the utmost importance for Malaysia
- (iii) Perception a stand against the proliferation of nuclear weapons is in harmony with the local and international perception that aspire to co-exist peacefully
- (iv) 'Middle Power' Malaysia is recognized as a middle power country that practices foreign policies hedging which greatly influenced in shaping her diplomatic relations. However, since the majority of hegemonic
 Western countries which wielded nuclear weapons technology is against the

97

North Korea's nuclear weapons enrichment program, it is befitting for Malaysia to support the view of the majority (Saravanamuttu, 2011, p. 5).

On 3 October 2013, Kim Jong Un was awarded with a Honourary Doctorate in Economics by HELP University Malaysia, making him the first foreign Head of State to receive an award from the university (Murad, 2013). The university believed that education could help North Korea to integrate with the global society, thus gradually ending its *isolationism* policy (Zurairi, 2013). It is evident that Malaysia has thus far, applied its neutrality and non-alignment stand in most of diplomatic relations issues with North Korea, particularly when Putrajaya engaged Pyongyang in a conciliatory mode rather than in an offensive mode (Krishnamoorthy, 2017). This diplomatic stance is also illustrated in Putrajaya's response to the United States hegemonic plan to combat terrorism in Southeast Asia subsequent to the September 11 tragedy (Nesadurai, 2006, p. 194-195).

The Assassination of Kim Jong Nam and the Suspension of Malaysia-North Korea Diplomatic Relations

The murder of Kim Jong Nam at Kuala Lumpur International Airport (KLIA) on 13 February 2017 by the deadly VX Nerve Agent drew shock and suspicion (Reynolds, 2020, p. 188). A lot of theories behind the murder have been suggested by critics and observers; chief amongst them is the fact that Kim Jong Nam was a credible pretender to the Kim's dynasty (Ma, 2018). Moreover, Kim Jong Nam was the ideal candidate for China's economic reforms which supported the liberation of North Korea's economy (Shen, 2007, p. 135) that will run contrary to the age-old philosophy of *Juche* (self-reliant) which is the backbone of Kim's family legitimacy in North Korea (Harden, 2017). Adopting the economic liberalisation policy will definitely end Kim Jong Un's grip on power (Adam, 2019).

The assassination and the eventual banishment of North Korea ambassador – Kang Chol – from Malaysia as *Persona non Grata* have ruptured the once cordial and carefully coordinated diplomatic relations between two countries with different political ideologies (South China Morning Post, 2017).

Malaysia's decision to expel Kang Chol as *Persona non Grata* was in accordance of Article 9 (1) of the Vienna Convention on Diplomatic Relations 1961 (VCDR 1961) (Astro Awani, 2017); an international treaty of which Malaysia and North Korea are signatories. Malaysia signed the VCDR 1961 on 9 November 1965 while North Korea signed it on 29 October 1980 (United Nations Treaty Collections). By virtue of Article 26, Vienna Convention of the Law of Treaties 1980 (VCLT 1980) Malaysia and North Korea shared the legal responsibility to comply with and abide by the provisions in the VCDR 1961 – *pacta sunt servanda* (Capaldo, 2016, p. 178).

THE EVOLUTION OF DIPLOMATIC RELATIONS BETWEEN MALAYSIA AND NORTH KOREA

Kang Chol's criticism against Malaysian authorities as inept in handling the investigation are a clear violation of Article 41 VCDR 1961; a diplomatic tenet in the VCDR that any accredited Diplomats shall abide to (Ishan Jan, 2017). His statements were outrageous since the other countries implicated in the murder case such as Indonesia and Vietnam did not issue any offending remarks against Malaysia (Yong, 2017). Kang Chol's accusations that the Malaysian and her authorities were colluding with the enemies of North Korea persisted despite several reprimands made by the Malaysian government prior to his banishment (Radio Free Asia, 2017). His refusal to apologise (South China Morning Post, 2017) and to appear before the Ministry of Foreign Affairs were the penultimate acts of defiance that led to the declaration of *Persona non Grata* and his expulsion on 6 March 2017 (Johnson, 2017).

Regrettably, North Korea's reaction on 7 March 2017 to ban the movement of Malaysian Diplomats from leaving Pyongyang that was akin to a hostage situation, only aggravated the dispute (Latif & Park, 2017).

In hindsight, expelling Kang Chol was the correct decision as Malaysia is ultimately defending her sovereignty in the midst of diplomatic dispute (Bangkok Post, 2017). Moreover, Malaysia's tactful way of handling the issue had been applauded by international observers (Han & Ho, 2017). Nonetheless, the murder case has piqued the public's curiosity on North Korea and on the extent of diplomatic relations it maintained with Malaysia (Hazis, 2018, p. 212); a bilateral relation that even surpassed Malaysia's diplomatic relations with the People's Republic of China (Sutter, 2019, p. 323).

On 1 March 2017, two (2) individuals accused of the murder: Indonesian Siti Aisyah and Vietnamese Doan Thi Huong who are believed to be the assailants; and four (4) other unnamed suspects were charged at Sepang Magistrate's Court. They were charged under Sections 302 and 34 Penal Code for the offence of murder and common intention. The murder trial started on 2 October 2017 at Shah Alam High Court. On 16 August 2018, both accused were ordered to enter their defence after the Court decided the Prosecution succeeded in establishing a *prima facie* case against them (Shim, 2018). However, on 11 March 2019 the High Court judge has ordered a Discharged Not Amounting to an Acquittal (DNAA) to Siti Aisyah (Borneo Post Online, 2019). This decision was partly due to a diplomatic appeal made by the Indonesian government to the Malaysia government (Xuxin, 2019). In a letter written by the Indonesian Minister of Law and Human Rights, the Minister pleaded to the Attorney-General of Malaysia to reconsider the charges against Siti Aisyah on the ground that she was deceived and hence, innocent (Palma, 2019). Further, the criminal charges should be re-evaluated taking into account the longstanding and good diplomatic relations between both countries (Minister of Law & Human Rights Indonesia, 2019).

As a result of Track 1 Diplomacy between Malaysia and Indonesia, the Attorney-General agreed to drop the charges based on the merits raised by the Indonesian Minister (BBC News, 2019).

On Thi Huong's side, the Prosecution however, proceeded with the trial (Petersen, 2019) despite appeals made by the Vietnamese government for the withdrawal of the murder charge (Ngoc, 2015). The Malaysian government explained that the decision on whether to pursue or discontinue a criminal case is the prerogative of the Attorney-General under Article 145 Federal Constitution without the interference from the government (Ariff, 2017). The decision had resulted in backlash from her Defence lawyers, alleging the Malaysian government of discrimination (Rodzi, 2019). It was argued that since a *prima facie* case was established against both accused whom stated similar Defence (Hamdan, 2019) – in view of the acquittal (not amounting to a discharge) of Siti Aisyah (The Star, 2019) – the charge against Thi Huong should had been withdrawn as well (Khaliq, 2019).

Nevertheless, it was revealed in a CCTV footage tendered as evidence during the trial that Thi Huang was seen approaching the deceased, placing her hands on the deceased's face and running away (The ASEAN Post, 2019). The same evidence showed Siti Aisyah was walking away from the crime scene without committing the alleged murder (Rashid, 2017), hence a weaker case against Siti Aisyah as argued by her lawyers (Dinh & Ng, 2019). Later, on 1 April 2019 the judge sentenced Thi Huong to three (3) years and four (4) months in jail after she pleaded guilty to a lesser alternative charge under Section 324 Penal Code for voluntarily causing hurt by dangerous weapons or means. The section provides for imprisonment up to 10 years or fine or whipping or any two of the punishments (Hamdan, 2019).

However, after intense Track 1 Diplomacy by the Vietnam government and *Plea Bargaining* by her lawyers, the sentence was reduced and she was released on 3 May 2019 (Kyodo News, 2019). The outcome of the murder trial has a lasting impact on strengthening the diplomatic relations amongst Malaysia, North Korea, Indonesia and Vietnam (Han & Ho, 2017, p. 2-3).

The diplomatic crisis entered a new phase when the Malaysian national football team refused to play a qualifying match for the Asian Cup 2019 in Pyongyang scheduled on 28 March 2017 at Kim Il Sung Stadium, Pyongyang, North Korea (Malay Mail, 2017). For security reasons, the Football Association of Malaysia (FAM) had requested the Asian Football Confederation (AFC) to allow the match to be played at a neutral venue (Malay Mail, 2017). Malaysia lost in both matches and did not qualify for the Asian Cup 2019. Malaysia may have lost the spot to play in the Asian Cup 2019 but what is more important is for Putrajaya to keep the diplomatic channels open for the healing process to begin.

The absence of any diplomatic missions in both countries at the moment is a sign of temporary fall out in their diplomatic relations (Farzana & Haq, 2019, p. 792). This phenomenon may

THE EVOLUTION OF DIPLOMATIC RELATIONS BETWEEN MALAYSIA AND NORTH KOREA

indicate that Malaysia has lost its *neutral State* status it proudly held on for so long; being the only country in the region able to bring North Korea and major superpowers to negotiate. Kuala Lumpur used to serve as a venue for secret meetings between Japan (Kim, 2007), the United States, South Korea and North Korea that has started since two decades ago (Ping, 2017). In fact in 2018, the United States had shown her interest to groom Malaysia as the regional leader towards North Korea's denuclearisation (Lopez, 2017). Malaysia, however under Tun Dr. Mahathir – the individual who spearheaded the diplomatic relations between Putrajaya and Pyongyang about 40 years ago – are eager to rekindle the damaged diplomatic relations. It is just a matter of time before both countries repair and resume their bilateral relations (Chu, 2018).

In retrospect, it seems that North Korea stand to lose more than Malaysia especially after two (2) U.S.-North Korea Summits held in Singapore and Vietnam have failed to deliver any positive outcome (Buckle, 2017). With the change in the U.S. administration, President Trump had scrapped the *Strategic Patience* policy employed by Barack Obama (Kaussler & Hastedt, 2017, p. 148) which means that military responses are probable against North Korea for any of her future provocations (Howell, 2018). Furthermore, the United States under the leadership of new President Joseph Biden shows no signs of abatement in denuclearising North Korea (Aoki, 2021). The diplomatic quagmire between the U.S. and North Korea is aggravated with Kim Jong Un's latest decision in January 2021 to upgrade North Korea's nuclear weapons capabilities (Burke, 2021). Thus, it is only sensible for Pyongyang to resume her diplomatic relations with countries that are known to be friendly and that includes Malaysia and as such, ending the diplomatic relations between Malaysia and North Korea hinges entirely on the sincerity of both countries in protecting their national interests (Reuters, 2018). The diplomatic row was severe but momentary and is recovering; taking into account Malaysia's intention in 2019 to reopen her embassy in Pyongyang (Gabriel, 2019).

The murder case has given the Malaysian government the chance to reassess all the merits and demerits of sustaining diplomatic relations with a volatile country like North Korea (Radio Free Asia, 2018). Nonetheless, the assassination of Kim Jong Nam has managed to unite all Malaysians regardless of their race, religions and political affiliation. It could only be achieved when Malaysians realised the security of their country was truly at stake against a country possessing nuclear weapons technology (The Star, 2017).

The Severance of Diplomatic Relations Between Malaysia and North Korea

On 19 March 2021, North Korea unilaterally severed her diplomatic relations with Malaysia (Channel News Asia, 2021). The reason being was Malaysia's Federal Court decision on 8 October 2020 that rejected North Korean businessman Mun Chol Myong's appeal against an extradition

request from the United States' authorities (Malay Mail, 2021). Mun Chol Myong was arrested in 14 May 2019 under Section 13 (1) (b) Extradition Act 1992 (Act 479) (Nik Anis, 2021) following a request from the U.S. government (Anbalagan, 2021) for offences relating to, *inter alia*, Money-Laundering in the US' financial services (United States Department of Justice, 2021); a violation of both the U.S. (South China Morning Post, 2021) and UN-backed sanctions (Balsamo, 2021). Mun Col Myong, via his application for Writ of *Habeas Corpus* to challenge his arrest (High Court of Malaya Kuala Lumpur, 2020), appealed that he was innocent and was caught in a diplomatic dispute between North Korea and the U.S. (Channel News Asia, 2021). The Prosecution argued that it was the Malaysian government duty's to assist the U.S. in extraditing Mun Chol Myong (The Star, 2021). Money-Laundering is an extradition offence under both the America's Racketeer Influenced and Corrupt Organisations Act 1970 ('RICO') and under Section 4 (1) of Malaysia's Anti-Money Laundering, Anti-Terrorism Financing and Proceeds of Unlawful Activities Act 2001 (Act 631) ('AMLA').

Thus, the extradition process had also satisfied the elements of 'Double Criminality' as mentioned in Section 6 (2) (a) and (b) of Act 479 (Wai Mon & Mohd Rusli, 2021).

Prior to the Federal Court's decision, the Kuala Lumpur High Court in dismissing the *Habeas Corpus* application stated that there was insufficient evidence tendered by Mun Chol Myong to challenge the Money-Laundering charges and to prove the indictments filed by the U.S authorities were politically motivated (High Court of Malaya Kuala Lumpur, 2019). In dismissing the appeal, Malaysia's highest Court stated that all requirements under the Malaysia-United States Extradition Treaty 1995 had been fulfilled (Berita Harian, 2021). The entire extradition proceeding clearly showcased the interplay between the enforcement of international law and the legal mechanism of the Malaysian law in assisting and implementing international law.

North Korea lashed out at Malaysia's decision by describing it as an 'unpardonable crime' (New Straits Times, 2021) and insisted that Mun Chol Myong was innocent (Nikkei Incorporated, 2021). Mun Chol Myong – who is not a North Korean Diplomat (Talib, 2021) – is the first North Korean ever extradited by any country in the world to face charges in the U.S. (Bartlett, 2021). Reports revealed that Mun Chol Myong was associated with North Korean intelligence services i.e. Reconnaissance General Bureau (RGB) (Viswanatha, 2021). As a result, Malaysia ordered the North Korean diplomatic mission to vacate its diplomatic premise in Jalan Batai, Bukit Damansara and leave Malaysia on 21 March 2021 (Channel News Asia, 2021). Malaysia had earlier shut down her embassy in North Korea which was suspended since 2017 (Channel News Asia, 2021). In its official statement, Malaysian Foreign Ministry regretted North Korea's unilateral decision to sever their diplomatic relations (The Edge Markets, 2021). Wisma Putra emphasised that Malaysia had optimised her diplomacy with North Korea with a view to rejuvenate their bilateral relations even after the

reprehensible murder of Kim Jong Nam in Malaysia (Ministry of Foreign Affairs, Malaysia, 2021). After more than four decades of bilateral relations, North Korea's irrational decision has officially ended her diplomatic relations with Malaysia (Wey Kok, 2021).

From Hostility to Diplomacy: How Malaysia Benefits from Maintaning Diplomatic Relations with North Korea

Prior to the severance of diplomatic relations, North Korea had enjoyed enormously from trade relations with Malaysia (Latiff & Annanthalakshmi, 2018). North Korea also viewed Malaysia as her gateway to the markets of other countries in the Southeast Asian region (The Edge Market, 2017). Similarly, in 2015 Malaysia's trade with North Korea totalled RM22.72 million in the imports of electrical and electronic products, chemicals and chemicals products, iron and steel products (The Star, 2016). Technological collaboration with North Korea in agriculture has provided fruitful results in the form of advanced paddy planting technique and a better variant which could withstand infestation and dry spell. It is projected that from 2019 until 2020, Malaysia will import 1.12 million tonnes of rice from Thailand and Vietnam which accounts for more than 80% of Malaysia's total global import of rice (Schroeder, 2019). Malaysia's ability to increase paddy harvesting by using North Korean technology is a good prospect for its economy especially when there is no more increase in paddy planting areas in the country and Malaysia's overall population is expanding by 3% annually (Idris, 2018). In the long run, the transfer of technology in paddy planting from North Korea will alleviate Malaysia's dependence on foreign imports to feed its growing population (Wahab, 2018, p. 8). Malaysia's cooperation with North Korea in agriculture is part of Putrajaya's efforts to reach out to the isolated State, thus enhancing their bilateral ties. (Ministry of Foreign Affairs Malaysia, 2016).

Foreign labour is an issue which Malaysia has been grappling with since the Look East policy in 1981 (Food & Agriculture Organisation, 1998). The flow of foreign workers to Malaysia becomes the bone of contention between Malaysia and the source countries as their arrival has caused the spike in crime rates and the rise in social ills (Rahman, 2017, p. 14-15). However, the same argument could not be applied to the North Korean workers working in Malaysia. In 2014, Deputy Home Minister Wan Junaidi Tunku Jaafar praised the North Korean miners in Selantik, Sarawak as diligent and disciplined (Tawie, 2017). He also dismissed the allegation that the North Koreans despite working legally in Malaysia, were involved in the propogation of their political agenda (The Sun Daily, 2017). As such, Malaysia could consider North Korea as an alternative source of dependable foreign labour (The Japan Times, 2017) particularly in certain industries which demand high-skilled workers but are deliberately snubbed by Malaysians due to the nature of the jobs which are dirty, dangerous and difficult (3D-Jobs) (Kumar, 2016). For as long as Malaysia continues to over-rely on the foreign manpower to built its economy in critical areas like agriculture, construction and manufacturing, issues such as reliable and high-skilled foreign workers should be addressed immediately since these are the major factors suppressing the rate of local wages and slowing down the country's pace towards achieving a high-income high-productivity nation (Kok, 2018).

During the early 21st century, Malaysia led the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM) when Prime Minister Tun Dr. Mahathir was the Chairperson in 2003 (Ministry of Foreign Affairs Malaysia, 2019) and Tun Abdullah Ahmad Badawi assumed the position from 2003 until 2006 (Prime Minister's Office of Malaysia, 2006). Amongst the primary roles of NAM are to promote world peace and to affirm a country's right to self-determination (The Star, 2003). The ongoing trade war between the U.S. and China which aggravates the world's economy is a testament that a peaceful region will encourage more economic activities (Forrer, 2012, p.1). Malaysia's current economic slump could be revived with Putrajaya taking the helm of welcoming more economic and diplomatic collaborations with more countries other than the U.S. and China (e.g. the European Union) to negotiate trading pacts and strengthening existing diplomatic relations (Sharif, 2013). This leads to the conclusion that the more neutral a country behaves, the more Foreign Direct Investments (FDI) it will attract (Overseas Development Institute, 2006).

After the end of Cold War, NAM's direction is shifted towards developing multilateral ties amongst its members (Ministry of External Affairs, Governemnt of India 2012). Thus, the purpose of NAM is no longer limited to forge peaceful co-existence but also to encourage economic growth that serves to solidify mutual interests amongst its members (Union of International Associations, 2020). The failures of the U.S.-North Korea Summits in 2018 (Singapore) and in 2019 (Vietnam) (Friedman, 2019) have signalled that it is timely for NAM to assert its role in promoting world peace by providing a platform for Pyongyang to freely explain her aspiration in resolving her conflict with the U.S. (Shim, 2014, p. 4). NAM could be maneuvoured as the alternative channel to redress perennial security issues such as the denuclearisation of North Korea (Triwibowo, 2018). Similar to the U.S.-China Trade War, the issue of nuclear weapons proliferation in North Korea affects not only the U.S. but the entire world especially those countries in Southeast Asia due to their proximity to the Korean Peninsula (Clinton, 1996, p. 288).

The sooner the issue is resolved, the better it is for global peace and economic stability (Moon, 2019). Since North Korea is still a member of NAM, Malaysia should grab the opportunity to broker a peace treaty by spearheading NAM again. This was Malaysia's approach in the Palestine-Israel conflict in 2004 of which negotiation that is lead by a neutral State (i.e. outside the Middle East region) is the effective way of reaching sustainable solutions (Abdullah, 2013).

Conclusion

Establishing and maintaining diplomatic relations especially with rogue nations such as North Korea is a challenging task. The differences in political ideologies between Malaysia and North Korea are not hampering the vigour to forge a meaningful bilateral relations. As a matter of fact, both countries are seeking a neutral path in voicing out their justification for their stand in geopolitics. Malaysia's neutral and non-alignment foreign policies under Tun Abdul Razak which was a departure from the earlier pro-British slant under Tunku Abdul Rahman, coincided with Pyongyang's ideological break out from the Socialist-Communist bloc. Whilst Malaysia intended to be friendly to all countries, North Korea pursued geopolitical independence and economic self-sustenance. Track One and a Half Diplomacy (Track 1.5 Diplomacy) in the form of Sports Diplomacy clearly served as the bridge to initiate diplomatic relations between Malaysia and North Korea. Sports Diplomacy has the potential to be exploited by Wisma Putra to facilitate the negotiation process that is carefully tailored to suit both countries' rights, needs and demands. This is especially so when Kim Jong Un is an avid fan of the American basketball (NBA) and the exchange of sporting talents between Pyongyang and Washington D.C. was emphasised as a crucial part of the agreement to denuclearise North Korea. It shows that innovative diplomacy is workable and is sometimes preferred by countries which share little similarities. Along the way, both countries collaborated in mutually beneficial ventures in the areas of education, agriculture, human resources, arts and tourism. The transfer of North Korean technology in agriculture (i.e. paddy harvesting) and the supply of high-skilled North Korean workers in 3-D jobs have clearly benefitted Malaysia in those critical areas. Historical facts showed that both Malaysia and North Korea were colonised by the same Colonial Master viz. Japan; the former was conquered during the World War II (1940-1945) and the latter was enslaved during the Japanese Occupation of the Korean Peninsula (1910-1945). Unknown to many, North Korea also participated in the Yom Kippur War (1973) against the Zionist Israeli regime. Thus, both countries shared the identical aspiration that opposes war, conquest, oppression and colonialisation. As the country that championed the cause of maintaining Southeast Asia as the Zone of Peace, Freedom and Neutrality (ZOPFAN), Malaysia should repair the damaged diplomatic relations with North Korea. The assassination of Kim Jong Nam in Malaysia has temporarily halted what was once described as secret but strategic bilateral relations. However, North Korea's unilateral decision to sever diplomatic relations with Malaysia is conceived as irrational response to the extraditon of Mun Chol Myong – an ordinary North Korean citizen who has been treated fairly in Malaysia under the notion of Rule of Law. Hence, the prospect of reaching an amicable solution with North Korea will not only resolve the diplomatic impasse but should be seen as a catalyst to solve bigger problems in the Korean Peninsula (e.g. denuclearisation of North Korea). Malaysia's history of pioneering innovative diplomacy with rogue countries (e.g. China) should positioned Putrajaya in a constructive mode to rebuild the trust it

once shared with Pyongyang. Sanctions have terribly backfired and it is time now for North Korea to sit down and talk with an old friend.

References

- Abdullah, K. (2013) Malaysia's Role in Invigorating NAM's Bandung Spirit. JEBAT: Malaysian Journal of History, Politics & Strategic Studies, 40
- Abdul Rahim, S.N. (2014, May 8) Malaysia-Korea Win-Win Partnership, *Ambassadors Lecture Series (ALES)*. Retrieved from <u>https://www.idfr.gov.my/index.php/en/berita/1117-</u> <u>ambassadors-lecture-series-ales-malaysia-korea-win-win-partnership</u>
- Adam, T. (2019, March 13) Why North Korean Prosperity Would be the Ruin of Kim Jong Un, Business+Economy, *The Conversation*. Retrieved from: <u>https://theconversation.com/why-north-korean-prosperity-would-be-the-ruin-of-kim-jong-un-113236</u>
- Albert, E. (2019, December 20) North Korea's Military Capabilities, *Council on Foreign Relations* (*CFR*), New York, United States of America. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cfr.org/backgrounder/north-koreas-military-capabilities</u>
- Anbalagan, V. (2021, March 9) North Korean Fails in Final Bid to Ward Off Extradition to US, Nation, Category, *Free Malaysia Today (FMT)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.freemalaysiatoday.com/category/nation/2021/03/09/north-korean-fails-in-final-bid-to-ward-off-extradition-to-us/</u>
- Aoki, N. (2021, January 21) How Will President Biden Deal with the North Korean Challenge? Commentary, *Channel News Asia (CNA)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.channelnewsasia.com/news/commentary/biden-north-korea-kim-trump-asia-14036910</u>
- Armstrong, C.K. (2009, April) Juche and North Korea's Global Aspirations, Working Paper #1, Working Papers Series, North Korea International Documentation Project, *Woodrow Wilson International Center for Scholars*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.wilsoncenter.org/publication/juche-and-north-koreas-global-aspirations</u>
- Ariff, S.U. (2019, March 13) Liew: Power to Drop Charge Rests with AG, News, Nation, *New Straits Times (NST)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2019/03/468795/liew-power-drop-charge-rests-ag</u>
- Aziz, F. (2009, March 9) Only Malaysians Can Visit North Korea Without a Visa, *The Star*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/community/2009/03/09/only-malaysians-can-visit-north-korea-without-a-visa/</u>
- Baginda, A.R. (2016) China-Malaysia Relations & Foreign Policy, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Balsamo, M. (2021, March 22) North Korean Man Extradited to US in Sanctions Case, Article, AP News, *The Associated Press*. Retrieved from: <u>https://apnews.com/article/trials-north-korea-money-laundering-extradition-malaysia_5157b3fef4b32193a1a8b37743b47402</u>

- Bartlett, J. (2021, March 10) Mun Chol Myong: The First-Ever North Korean Criminal Facing Extradition to the US, Opinion, The Debate, *The Diplomat*. Retrieved from: <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/03/mun-chol-myong-the-first-ever-north-korean-criminal-facing-extradition-to-the-us/</u>
- Beggin, R. (2019, August 10) North Korea Dislikes US-South Korea Military Exercises. Apparently, Trump Does Too, *Vox.* Retrieved from: <u>https://www.vox.com/2019/8/10/20799714/north-korea-missile-test-donald-trump-letter-kim-jong-un-south-korea-military-exercises</u>
- Behnke, A. (2005) South Korea in Pictures, Lerner Publishing Group, Minneapolis, United States of America
- Beng, O.K. (2006) The Reluctant Politician: Tun Dr. Ismail & His Time, Yusof Ishak Institute of Southeast Asian Studies (ISEAS), Pasir Panjang, Singapore
- Blackmore, E. (2018, September 1) North Korea's Devastating Famine, History Stories, *History*, New York, United States of America. Retrieved from: https://www.history.com/news/north-koreas-devastating-famine
- Bluth, (2011) Crisis on the Korean Peninsula, Potomac Books Incorporated, Virginia, United States of America
- Bridges, B. (2019, April 4) What's Next for KL, Pyongyang? New Straits Times (NST). Retrieved from: https://www.nst.com.my/opinion/columnists/2019/04/478581/what-next-kl-pyongyang
- Brown, C.R. (Editor) (2014, November 24) Sarawakians Not Brave! *Sarawak Report*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.sarawakreport.org/talkback/sarawakians-not-brave/</u>
- Busch, P. (2003) All the Way with JFK? Britain, the U.S. & the Vietnam War, Oxford University Press, Oxford University, United Kingdom
- Buckle, C. (2017, October 13) North Korea Allies Dry Up: Malaysia Halts All funding to Kim Jong Un in World War 3 Threat, World News, *Express*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.express.co.uk/news/world/865861/North-Korea-allies-Malaysia-newsfunding-missileprogramme-Kim-Jong-Un-latest</u>
- Burke, O. (2021, January 13) Kim Jong Un Warns Joe Biden the U.S. is North Korea's Principal Enemy as He Vows to Build the Most Powerful Military, World News, *The Sun*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.thesun.co.uk/news/worldnews/13727321/kim-jong-un-biden-us-north-koreas-enemy/</u>
- Buzo, A. (2017) *The Making of Modern North Korea, 3rd Edition*, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Camilleri, J.A. (2003) Regionalism in the New Asia-Pacific Order: The Political Economy of the Asia-Pacific Region, Volume II, Edward Elgar Publishing Incorporated, Massachusetts, United States of America
- Capaldo, G.Z. (2018) The Pillars of Global Law, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Chin, J. (2017, March 3) Killing Kim, Malaysia Kini. Retrieved from: https://www.malaysiakini.com/news/375030

- Chu, M.M. (2018, June 12) Dr. Mahathir: Malaysia to Reopen Embassy in North Korea, *The Star*, 12.06.2018. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2018/06/12/dr-m-malaysia-to-reopen-embassy-in-north-korea/</u>
- Clinton, W.J. (1996) Public Papers of the President of the United States, 1995 (In Two Books), Book I – January 1 to June 30, 1995, United States Government Printing Office, Washington D.C., United States of America
- Cohen. E.A. (2017, August 9) America Is Not Ready for A War in North Korea, *The Atlantic*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2017/08/north-korea-trump/536301/</u>
- Cook, M. & Singh, D. (Editors) (2018) Southeast Asian Affairs 2018, Yusof Ishak Institute of Southeast Asian Studies (ISEAS), Singapore
- Cooper, A.F. (1997) Niche Diplomacy: Middle Powers After the Cold War, Macmillan Press Limited, London, United Kingdom
- Copper, J.F. (2016) China's Foreign Aid & Investment Diplomacy, Volume II, History and Practice in Asia, 1950-Present, Palgrave Macmillan, Macmillan Publishers Limited, Hampshire, United Kingdom
- Cordesman, A.H. & Hess, A. (2013, June 21) The Evolving Military Balance in the Korean Peninsula & Northeast Asia, Volume I, Strategy, Resource and Modernization, A Report of the CSIS Burke Chair in Strategy, *Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS)*
- Dinh, H. & Ng, E. (2019, March 14) Vietnamese Suspect in Kim Jong Nam's Killing Seeking Release, AP News. Retrieved from: <u>https://apnews.com/ead613cc72524b69903710ea3aa64da2</u>
- Dixon, C. & Smith, D.D. (Editors) (1993) *Economic & Social Development in Pacific Asia*, Routledge, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Elgebeily, S.A. (2017) The Rule of Law in the United Nations Security Council Decision-Making Process: Turning the Focus Inwards, Routledge, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Er, L.P. et. al. (Editors) (2013) China and East Asia: After the Wall Street Crisis, Series on Contemporary China, Volume 33, World Scientific Publishing Company Limited, Singapore
- Farzana, K.F. & Haq, M. Z. (2019) Malaysia's Political Orientation in Diplomatic Neutrality,IntellectualDiscourse,27.Retrievedfrom:https://journals.iium.edu.my/intdiscourse/index.php/id/article/view/1456/889
- Flake, G.L. & Snyder, S. (Editors) (2003) *Paved with Good Intentions: The NGO Experience in North Korea*, Praeger, Connecticut, United States of America
- Forrer, J. et. al. (2012, September) How Business Can Foster Peace, Special Report 315, United States Institute of Peace (USIP). Retrieved from: https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/SR315.pdf

- Freeman, C.P. (Editor) (2015) Part 1 New Perspectives on China's Relations with North Korea & Regional Security, China & North Korea, Strategic & Policy Perspectives from a Changing China, Palgrave Macmillan, St. Martin Press LLC., New York, United States of America (USA)
- French, P. (2007) North Korea: A Paranoid Peninsula A Modern History, ZED Books, London, United Kingdom
- Friedman, U. (2019, February 28) After Raising the Stakes for North Korea Summit, Trump Walks Away, *The Atlantic*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.theatlantic.com/international/archive/2019/02/donald-trump-summit-kim-jong-un failure/583810/</u>
- Funabashi, Y. (2007) The Peninsula Question: A Chronicle of the Second Korean Nuclear Crisis, Brookings Institution Press, The Brookings Institution, Washington D.C., United States of America
- Gabriel, P. (2019, November 16) Ties with North Korea Warming Up, *The Star*, Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2019/11/16/ties-with-north-korea-warming-up</u>
- Grieco, J. et. al. (2019) Introduction to International Relations, 2nd Edition: Perspectives, Connections & Enduring Questions, Macmillan International Higher Education, Red Globe Press, London, United Kingdom
- Hamdan, N. (2019, March 14) Jong Nam Murder Trial: AGC Refuses to Drop Charges Against Vietnamese Doan, *The Star.* Retrieved from : <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2019/03/14/jong-nam-murder-trial-agc-refuses-to-drop-charges-against-vietnamese-doan/</u>
- Hamdan, N. (2019, April 1) Jong Nam Murder: Vietnamese Doan Sentenced to Three Years' Jail, *The Star*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2019/04/01/jongnam-murder-vietnamese-doan-sentenced-to-three-years-jail</u>
- Hamid, A.J. (2017, February 26) Murder, They Wrote, *New Straits Times (NST)*. Retrieved from: https://www.nst.com.my/news/2017/02/215431/murder-they-wrote
- Han, D. & Ho, S. (2017) Kim Jong Nam's Death: What It Means for Malaysia, *RSIS Commentary*. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.rsis.edu.sg/rsis-publication/rsis/co17067-kim-jong-nams-death-what-it-means-for-malaysia/#.WRTeGTq6Tv9</u>
- Harden, B. (2017, October 1) Why Kim Jong Un Is Alienating China, *The Washington Post*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/opinions/why-kim-jong-un-is-alienating-china/2017/10/01/20d99adc-a541-11e7-ade1-76d061d56efa_story.html?noredirect=on</u>
- Hawk, D. (2013) International Human Rights Law & the Democratic People's Republic of Korea: The UN Roadmap for Human Rights Improvements in North Korea, Chapter 8, China's Internal and External Relations & Lessons for Korea and Asia, Korea Institute for National Unification (KINU), Seoul, Republic of Korea
- Hazis, F.S. (2018) Malaysia in 2017: Strong Economic Growth Amidst Intense Power Struggle, Southeast Asian Affairs 2018, Yusof Ishak Institute of Southeast Asian Studies (ISEAS), Singapore

- Hodal, K. (2014, November 24) North Koreans Are Needed to do the Dangerous Jobs, said Malaysia, *The Guardian*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/nov/24/-sp-north-korea-malaysia-mine-labour</u>
- Howell, E. (2018, December 9) From 'Strategic Patience' to 'Maximum Pressure': Obstacles to Progress Remain in Pushing North Korea on its Nuclear Weapons, *South China Morning Post.* Retrieved from: <u>https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/2177052/strategic-patience-maximum-pressure-obstacles-progress-remain</u>
- Hur, M.Y. (2018) The Six-Party Talks on North Korea: Dynamic Interactions Amongst Principal States, Palgrave Macmillan, Singapore
- Idris, A.N. (2018, April 25) USDA: Malaysia 2018 Rice Import Forecast to Drop to 900,000 Tonnes, *The Edge Markets*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theedgemarkets.com/article/usda-malaysia-</u>2018-rice-imports-forecast-drop-900000-tonnes
- In the High Court of Malaya at Kuala Lumpur, In the Federal Territory of Malaysia, Criminal Application No: WA – 44 – 339 – 12/2019, Mun Chol Myong (Passport No. 927332257) v. Minister of Home Affairs & 3 Others. Retrieved from:<u>https://ejudgment.kehakiman.gov.my/ks_builtin/file_dispatcher_pub.php?id=11475&ke</u> y=b4f90e9ddd9b68a6c130e97c50ce47ef
- Ishan Jan, M.N. (2017, March 9) Envoys Must Respect Local Laws, New Straits Times (NST). Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/2017/03/218920/envoys-must-respect-local-laws</u>
- Izumikawa, Y. (2018) The North Korea Factor in 2017 Election, Japan Decides 2017: The Japanese General Election, Palgrave Macmillan, Springer International Publications AG, Switzerland
- Izzudin, M. (2017, May 5) Reviewing Malaysia's Relations with North Korea, *PERSPECTIVE*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.iseas.edu.sg/images/pdf/ISEAS_Perspective_2017_30.pdf</u>
- Jeffries, I. (2010) Contemporary North Korea: A Guide to Economic & Political Developments, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Joon, K.S. (2014) *Rethinking the Need for Unification*, Institute for Unification Education, Ministry of Unification, Seoul, Republic of Korea
- Johnson, Q. (2017, August 17) The Case of Kim Jong Nam & Questions of International Law, Yale Journal of International Law. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.yjil.yale.edu/the-case-of-kim-jong-nam-and-questions-of-international-law/</u>
- Kaussler, B. & Hastedt, G.P. (2017) US Foreign Policy Towards the Middle East: The Realpolitik of Deceit, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Kerrigan, H. (Editor) (2012) *Historic Documents of 2012*, SAGE Publications, QC Press, California, United States of America
- Kerrigan, H. (Editor) (2019) International Olympic Committee President on the Winter Olympic Games, Historic Documents of 2018, SAGE Publications, QC Press, London, United Kingdom

- Khaliq, R.U. (2019, March 14) Malaysia Pushes Trial of Vietnamese Woman in Kim Murder, *Anadolu Agency (AA)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.aa.com.tr/en/asia-pacific/malaysia-</u> pushes-trial-of-vietnamese-woman-in-kim-murder/1417962
- Kheng, C.B. (2002) Chapter Four 1970-1976: Malay Dominance, Economic Integration & National Unity Under Tun Razak, Malaysia: The Making of a Nation, History of Nation-Building Series, Yusof Ishak Institute of Southeast Asian Studies (ISEAS), Pasir Panjang, Singapore
- Kihl, Y.W & Kim, H.N. (Editors) (2006) *Korea: The Politics of Regime Survival*, An East Gate Book, M.E. Sharpe, London, United Kingdom
- Kim, J.W. (2012) A History of Korea: From Land of Morning Calm to States in Conflict, Indiana University Press, Indiana, United States of America
- Kim, S.C. (2006) North Korea Under Kim Jong Il: From Consolidation to Systematic Dissonance, State University of New York Press, State University of New York (SUNY), Albany, United States of America
- Kim, S.S. (2007) North Korean Foreign Relations in the Post-Cold War World, United States Army War College, Strategic Studies Institute, Pennsylvania, United States of America (USA)
- Kok, C. (2018, March 31) Economist: Manage Labour Issues to Achieve High Income Economy, *The Star.* Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/business/business-</u> <u>news/2018/03/31/economist-manage-labour-issues-to-achieve-highincome-economy/</u>
- Kort, M. (2010) *Global Issues: Weapons of Mass Destruction*, Facts of Life, Infobase Publishing, New York, United States of America
- Krishnamoorthy, M. (2017, March 13) One Dead Body vs. Nine Lives? *Malaysia Kini*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.malaysiakini.com/news/375460</u>
- Kumar, K. (2016, February 17) Malaysians Shun '3D' Jobs Because of Social Stigma, Not Low Wages, Employers Say, *Malay Mail*, Retrieved from:<u>https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2016/02/17/malaysians-shun-3d-jobs-because-of-social-stigma-not-low-wages-employers-sa/1062173</u>
- Latiff, R. & Park, J.M. (2017, March 7) North Korea Bars Malaysians from Leaving, in 'Diplomatic Meltdown', *Reuters*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-malaysia-kim-idUSKBN16E0FE</u>
- Latiff, R. & Annathalakshmi, A. (2018, February 13) Malaysia Further Downgrading Ties with North Korea a Year After Airport Assassination, *Reuters*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-malaysia-kim/malaysia-further-downgrading-ties-with-north-korea-a-year-after-airport-assassination-sources-idUSKBN1FX1GB</u>
- Lam, D. (2017, May 18) Understanding North Korea's Motives, *RealClearDefense*. Retrieved from: https://www.realcleardefense.com/articles/2017/05/18/understanding_north_koreas_motives_ 111403.html
- Lavender, J. (2020, May 21) Inside Dennis Rodman's Bromance with Kim Jong Un that Started with 'Shots and Hotties', *Daily Mirror*. Retrieved from: https://www.mirror.co.uk/sport/other-sports/inside-dennis-rodmans-bromance-kim-22049961

- Lee, I. (2019) Can North Korea Follow China's Path? A Comparative Study of the Nexus Between National Security and Economic Reforms, *Inha Journal of International*. Retrieved from: <u>https://onlinelibrary.wiley.com/doi/epdf/10.1111/pafo.12135</u>
- Lee, K. (2016) Handbook of Terrorism in the Asia-Pacific, Imperial Collage Press, London, United Kingdom
- Lee, T.L. (2008, March 9) Painting for the People, *The Star*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/lifestyle/women/2008/03/09/painting-for-the-people</u>
- Leonard, T.M. (Editor) (2006) Encyclopaedia of the Developing World, Volume 2, F-N Index, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Lerner, K.L. & Lerner, B.W. (Editors) (2004) *Encyclopaedia of Espionage, Intelligence & Security*, Thomson Gale, Michigan, United States of America
- Lim. J.C. (2000) Kim Jong Il's Leadership of North Korea, Routledge Contemporary Asia Series, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Ling, S. (2014, November 23) Dead Foreign Workers Identified in Sarawak Coal Mine Blast, *The Star*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2014/11/23/sarawak-mine-blast</u>
- Ling, S. et. al. (2014, November 24) North Koreans Working in Sarawak Legally, *The Star*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/News/Nation/2014/11/24/N-Koreans-working-in-Swak-legally-Workers-brought-in-via-special-arrangement-with-Pyongyang-says-Jun/</u>
- Lopez, L. (2017, August 8) U.S. to Get Malaysia's Help to Rein in North Korea, *The Straits Times*. Retrieved from: https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/us-to-get-malaysias-help-to-rein-in-n-korea
- Lopez, L. & Leong, T. (2017, March 12) Malaysia-North Korea Ties Symbolised by Rice Museum: North Korean Artists Behind 3.5 million dollars Murals in Kedah Attraction, *The Straits Times*. Retrieved from: https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/rice-museum-paints-picture-of-once-close-ties
- Ma, A. (2018, February 13) Kim Jong Un's Half-Brother was Assassinated with Nerve Poison One Year Ago — Here's How It Went Down and the Remaining Unsolved Mysteries, *Business Insider Malaysia*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.businessinsider.my/kim-jong-nam-assassination-one-year-anniversary-facts-and-theories-2018-2/?r=US&IR=T</u>
- Macias, A. (2018, March 16) There are about 14,500 Nuclear Weapons in the World. Here Are the Countries that Have Them, *CNBC*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.cnbc.com/2018/03/16/list-of-countries-with-nuclear-weapons.html</u>
- Margulies, P. (2008) *Global Issues: Nuclear Non-Proliferation*, Facts On File Incorporated, New York, United States of America
- Malaysia's Foreign Policy, Ministry of Foreign Affairs Malaysia, Wisma Putra, Putrajaya, Malaysia, Retrieved from: <u>http://www.kln.gov.my/web/guest/foreign-policy</u>

- Mazarr, J.M. et. al. (2018) The Korean Peninsula: Three Dangerous Situations, *RAND Corporation*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.rand.org/content/dam/rand/pubs/perspectives/PE200/PE262/RAND_PE2</u> <u>62.pdf</u>
- McEachern, P. (2010) Inside the Red Box: North Korea's Post-Totalitarian Politics, Columbia University Press, Columbia University, New York, United States of America
- McEachern, P. (2019) North Korea: What Everyone Needs to Know, Oxford University Press, Oxford University, New York, United States of America
- Menon, R. (2000) *The Post-Pokhran II Challenges*, Indian Council of Social Science Research, Har-Anand Publications Private Limited, New Delhi, India
- Merkel, U. (2017) Sport as a Foreign Policy & Diplomatic Tool, Part I, Sport and the Study of Politics, Routledge Handbook of Sport and Politics, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Mohamad, R. (2010, March 23), Pahang to Use North Korea Padi Planting Tech, *The Star*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/community/2010/03/23/pahang-to-use-n-korean-padiplanting-tech/</u>
- Mohd Sharif, M.R. (2013, September 18) The Lecture on 'Strengthening Diplomatic Ties Between the European Union and Malaysia in the Face of the Eurozone Crisis' by His Excellency Jacques Santer at IDFR, Regional and Security Studies Division, *Institute of Diplomacy & Foreign Relations (IDFR)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.idfr.gov.my/en/?option=com_content&view=article&id=1016%3Athe-</u> <u>lecture-on-strengthening-diplomatic-ties-between-the-european-union-and-malaysia-in-the-</u> <u>face-of-the-eurozone-crisis-by-his-excellency-jacques-santer-at-idfr-on-18-septembe</u>
- Moon, C.I. (2019) President Moon Jae In & the Korea Peace Initiative, *The East Asia Foundation*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.globalasia.org/v14no2/cover/president-moon-jae-in-and-the-korea-peace-initiative_chung-in-moon</u>
- Murad, D. (2013, January 23) HELP University Awards Honorary Doctorate to Kim Jong Un, *The Star*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2013/10/23/help-uni-kimjong-un-phd/</u>
- Muzaffar, C. (2019, July 4) Use ZOPFAN to Form Common Position on China, U.S., *New Straits Times (NST)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nst.com.my/opinion/columnists/2019/07/501607/use-zopfan-form-common-positionchinaus#:~:text=ZOPFAN%20was%20initiated%20by%20Malaysia's,27%2C%2019</u> 71%20in%20Kuala%20Lumpur
- Nam, S.W. (2019) North Korean Nuclear Weapon & Reunification of the Korean Peninsula, World Scientific Publishing Company Private Limited, Singapore

- Nanto, D.K. & Manyin, M.E. (2010) China-North Korea Relations, Congressional Report Service, CRS Report for Congress, DIANE Publishing Company, Pennsylvania, United States of America
- Narine, S. (2002) *Explaining ASEAN: Regionalism in Southeast Asia*, Lynne Rienner Publishers, Boulder, Colorado, United States of America
- Nesadurai, H. (2006) Malaysia and the United States: Rejecting Dominance, Embracing Engagement, Part II, Cases, Bush & Asia: America's Evolving Relations with East Asia, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Ngoc, A. (2019, March 13) Vietnam Asks Malaysia to Free Vietnamese Suspect in Kim Jong Nam Murder Case, *Vn Express International*. Retrieved from: <u>https://e.vnexpress.net/news/news/vietnam-asks-malaysia-to-free-vietnamese-suspect-in-kim-jong-nam-murder-case-3893692.html</u>
- Nik Anis, M. (2021, March 19) Malaysia Orders All North Korean Diplomatic Staff to Leave Country Within 48 Hours, *The Star.* Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/news/nation/2021/03/19/malaysia-orders-all-n-korean-</u> <u>diplomatic-staff-to-leave-country-within-48-hours</u>
- O' Carroll, C. (2017, February 10) Malaysia, North Korea Sign MOU on Culture Exchange, NK News. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nknews.org/2017/02/malaysia-n-korea-sign-mou-on-</u> <u>cultural-exchange/</u>
- O'Connell, M.E. (2019) The Art of Law in International Community, Hersch Lauterpacht Memorial Lectures, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge University, Cambridge, United Kingdom
- Oh, K. D. (2005) North Korea: A Rogue State Outside the NPT Fold, Today's Nuclear Equation, e-Journal USA: Foreign Policy Agenda, March 2005, U.S. Department of State, Washington D.C., United States of America
- Oh, K. & Hassig, R.C. (2000) North Korea Through the Looking Glass, Brookings Institution Press, Washington D.C., United States of America
- Omar, S.C. et. al. (2019) The Status of the Paddy & Rice Industry in Malaysia, *Khazanah Research Institute (KRI)*. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.krinstitute.org/assets/contentMS/img/template/editor/20190409_RiceReport_Full</u> <u>%20Report_Final.pdf</u>
- Onchi, Y. & Nagai, O. (2018, September 2) Kim Struggles to Revive North Korean Economy Battered by Sanctions, *Nikkei Asian Review*. Retrieved from: <u>https://asia.nikkei.com/Spotlight/N-Korea-at-crossroads/Kim-struggles-to-revive-North-Korean-economy-battered-by-sanctions</u>
- O'Neil, A. (2015) The Paradoxes of Vulnerability: Managing North Korea's Threat to Regional Security, Part 3 – Japan, North Korea & South Korea, Security & Conflict in East Asia, Routledge International Handbook, Routledge, Oxon, United Kingdom
- O' Neil, C. (2014) We Visit North Korea, Your Land & My Land: Asia, Mitchell Lane Publishers Incorporated, Delaware, United States of America

- Pak, C.Y. (2000) Korea and the United Nations, Kluwer Law International, The Hague, The Netherlands
- Park, H.K. (2003) North Korea Handbook, Yonhap News Agency, Seoul, An East Gate Book, M.E. Sharpe, London, United Kingdom
- Pak, J.H. (2018, February 12), The Education of Kim Jong Un, *Brookings Institute*, Retrieved from:https://www.brookings.edu/essay/the-education-of-kim-jong-un/
- Palma, S. (2019, March 11) Woman Accused of Killing Kim Jong Un's Brother Released, The *Financial Times Limited*. Retrieved from: https://www.ft.com/content/505b07b2-43a8-11e9-b168-96a37d002cd3
- Palmeri, T. (2019, May 10) Kim Jong U Wanted 'Famous' US Basketball Players as Part of Denuclearisation Deal. *ABC News*. Retrieved from: <u>https://abcnews.go.com/Politics/kim-jong-wanted-famous-us-basketball-players-</u> <u>part/story?id=62920773</u>
- Panda, A. (2020) Kim Jong Un & the Bomb: Survival and Deterrence in North Korea, Oxford University Press, Oxford University, Oxford, United Kingdom
- Pardo, R.P. (2020) North Korea-US Relations: From Kim Jong Il to Kim Jong Un, 2nd Edition, Routledge, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Park, H.S. (2006) *The Rationales Behind North Korea Foreign Policy, North Korea Policy: Japan & the Great Powers*, The European Institute of Japanese Studies, Stockholm School of Economics, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Parrington, A.J. (2012) Deterrence, Non-Proliferation and Disarmament: The Nuclear Conundrum, Part II: Philosophical Foundations, Arms Control – History, Theory & Policy, Volume 1: Foundations of Arms Control, Praeger Security International, Praeger, California, United States of America
- Payne, K.B. & Schlesinger, J. (Editors) (2015) Minimum Deterrence: Examining the Evidence, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, National Institute for Public Policy, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Pearson, J. & Latiff, R. (2017, February 27) North Korea Spy Agency Runs Arms Operation Out of Malaysia, UN Says, *Reuters*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-malaysia-arms-insight/north-korea-spy-agency-runs-arms-operation-out-of-malaysia-u-n-says-idUSKBN1650YE</u>
- Petersen, H.E. (2019, March 14) Kim Jong Nam Murder Trial: Prosecutors Reject Request to Free Doan Thi Huong, *The Guardian*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/mar/14/kim-jong-nam-trial-prosecutors-reject-request-to-free-doan-thi-huong</u>
- Pickrell, R. (2019, May 11) Kim Jong Un Reportedly Demanded to Hang Out with 'Famous' Basketball Players During Nuclear Negotiations with US, *Business Insider*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.businessinsider.com/kim-jong-un-demanded-to-hang-with-basketball-stars-for-nuke-deal-2019-5</u>

- Piddock, C. (2007) *Nations in the News: North Korea*, World Almanac Library, WRC Media Family of Companies, Milwaukee, Wisconsin, United States of America
- Ping, H.C. (2017, March 9) Malaysia and North Korea: Friendship on Ice, *British Broadcasting Corporation (BBC)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-39139035</u>
- Ping, H.C. (2017, September 26) Malaysia-North Korea Relations During the Cold War, Institute of Chinese Studies University of Malaya, Universiti Malaya (UM). Retrieved from: <u>http://www.academia.edu/36190136/MalaysiaNorth_Korea_relations_during_the_Cold_War</u>
- Ping, H.C. (2019, February 20) From Neutrality to Pragmatism in Malaysia-North Korea Relations, *Asia Pacific Bulletin, 456.* Retrieved from: <u>https://www.eastwestcenter.org/system/tdf/private/apb456.pdf?file=1&type=node&id=37012</u>
- Ping, H.C. (2019, February 28) No Positive Outcome, *The New Straits Times (NST)*. Retrieved from: https://www.nst.com.my/opinion/columnists/2019/02/464824/no-positive-outcome
- Ping, H.C. (2019, April 30) A View from Southeast Asia on South Korea, National Commentaries, *The ASAN Forum*, (7). Retrieved from: <u>http://www.theasanforum.org/a-view-from-southeast-asia-on-south-korea/</u>
- Ping, L.P. & Jeong, S.H. (1995) ASEAN, South Korea & the Asia-Pacific Region, ASEAN and Korea: Emerging Issues in Trade and Investment Relations, Yusof Ishak Institute of Southeast Asian Studies (ISEAS), Singapore
- Rahman, A.R. (2017) Divulging Foreign Workers Issues in Malaysia, Foreign Labour in Malaysia: Selected Works, *Ministry of Higher Education Malaysia*. Retrieved from: <u>http://mycc.my/document/files/PDF%20Dokumen/Foreign%20Labour%20in%20Malaysia%2</u> <u>0Selected%20Works.pdf</u>
- Rashid, F.H. (2017, July 28) Without North Korean Suspects, Defending Jong Nam's Accused Murderers a Tall Order, *New Straits Times (NST)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/crime-courts/2017/07/261623/without-n-korean-suspects-defending-jong-nams-accused-murderers</u>
- Reduan, H. (2018, August 16) Kim Jong Nam Murder Trial: Will Suspects Be Acquitted? *New Straits Times (NST)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2018/08/401851/kim-jong-nam-murder-trial-will-suspects-be-acquitted</u>
- Resolution 1718 (2006, October 14) Adopted by the Security Council at its 5551st Meeting. Retrieved from: <u>http://unscr.com/en/resolutions/doc/1718</u>
- Reynolds, C. (2020) Global Health Security & Weapons of Mass Destruction Chapter, Global Health Security: Recognising Vulnerabilities, Creating Opportunities, Springer, Springer Nature Switzerland AG, Cham, Switzerland
- Richardson, S. (Editor) (2006) Perspectives on U.S. Policy Toward North Korea: Stalemate or Checkmate? Lexington Books, Roman & Littlefield Publishers Incorporated, Lanham, Maryland, United States of America

- Rodrigo, C.M. (2019, May 9) Kim Wanted US to Send 'Famous Basketball Players' to North Korea: Report, *The Hill*. Retrieved from: <u>https://thehill.com/policy/international/442957-kim-wanted-us-to-send-famous-basketball-players-to-north-korea-report</u>
- Rodzi, N.H. (2019, March 14) Lawyers for Vietnam Woman in Kim Jong Nam Murder Accuse Malaysia of Discrimination as Her Trial is Postponed, *The Straits Times*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/vietnamese-woman-in-kim-jong-nam-murder-</u> in-malaysia-seeks-freedom
- Roehrig, T. (2012) North Korea's Nuclear Weapons Program: Motivations, Strategy & Doctrine, Strategy in the Second Nuclear Age – Power, Ambition & the Ultimate Weapon, Georgetown University Press, Georgetown University, Washington D.C., United States of America
- Rotblat, J. (1997) The 50th Anniversary of the Hiroshima, The 50th Anniversary of the Hiroshima Bomb, Part B, Proceedings of the 45th Pugwash Conference on Science & World Affairs, Towards a Nuclear Weapon Free World, Hiroshima, Japan, 23-39 July 1995, World Scientific Publishing Company Private Limited, Singapore
- Saravanamuttu, J. (2010) Malaysia's Foreign Policy: The First Fifty Years Alignment, Neutralism & Islamism, Yusof Ishak Institute of Southeast Asian Studies (ISEAS), Singapore
- Saravanamuttu, J. (2011) *Middlepowermanship in Malaysian Foreign Policy*, Forum, Diplomatic Voice, Volume 2, 2011, A Quarterly Publication of the Institute of Diplomatic & Foreign Relations (IDFR), Ministry of Foreign Affairs Malaysia, Putrajaya, Malaysia. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.idfr.gov.my/images/stories/Diplomatic/Voice/Diplomatic_Voice_Volume_2.pdf</u>
- Schneider, J. (2010) The Change Toward Cooperation in the George W. Bush's Administration Nuclear Non-Proliferation Policy Toward North Korea, Peter Lang GmbH, Frankfurt, Germany
- Schroeder, E. (2019, March 26) Malaysia Grain Imports Seen on Upswing, *World-Grain.com*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.world-grain.com/articles/11837-malaysia-grain-imports-seen-on-upswing</u>
- Scobell, A. et. al. (2018) At the Dawn of Belt and Road: China in the Developing World, RAND Corporation, California, United States of America
- Seth, M.J. (2018) North Korea: A History, Macmillan International Higher Education, Red Globe Press, London, United Kingdom
- Shen, S. (Editor) (2007) China & Anti-Terrorism, Nova Science Publishers Incorporated, New York, United States of America
- Shim, D. (2014) Visual Politics & North Korea: Seeing is Believing, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Shim, E. (2018, August 16) Malaysian Court to Extend Kim Jong Nam Assassination Trial, United Press International (UPI). Retrieved from: <u>https://www.upi.com/Top_News/World-News/2018/08/16/Malaysian-court-to-extend-Kim-Jong-Nam-assassination-trial/4841534411915/?ur3=1</u>

- Shin, H. (2018, November 18) North Korea's New Tactical Weapon Test Highlights Military Modernisation, *Reuters*. Retrieved from :<u>https://www.reuters.com/article/us-northkorea-missiles-arms/north-koreas-new-tactical-weapon-test-highlights-military-modernization-idUSKCN1NN06T</u>
- Shuib, M.S. et. al. (2009) The Implications of Cold War on Malaysia State Building Process, Asian Culture & History, *Canadian Centre of Science and Education (CCSE), (1)*
- Slater, J.J. (Editor) (2004) Teen Life in Asia, Teen Life Around the World, Jeffrey S. Kaplan, Series Editor, Greenwood Press, London, United Kingdom
- Son, B. N. (2020) Constitutional Change in the Contemporary Socialist World, Oxford Comparative Constitutionalism, Oxford University Press, Oxford University, Oxford, United Kingdom
- Surach, G. (2017, November 11) Two North Koreans Initially Identified as Suspects: Jong Nam Murder Trial, The Sun Daily. Retrieved from: <u>https://web.archive.org/web/20180315084247/http://www.thesundaily.my/news/2017/11/08/t</u> wo-north-koreans-initially-identified-suspects-jong-nam-murder-trial
- Sutter, R.G. (2019) Foreign Relations of the PRC: The Legacies & Constraints of China's International Politics Since 1949, Second Edition, The Rowman & Littlefield Publishing Incorporated, Lanham, Maryland, United States of America
- Talib, M.R. (2021, March 21) Malaysians Should Celebrate Decision to Extradite North Korean to the U.S., *Malaysiakini*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.malaysiakini.com/letters/567455?fbclid=IwAR3CsGMRgp1OskLxzOvxFLLN9</u> <u>3ExD2K_9wPuRoehaDPoWYcV2gmz8O2heOU</u>
- Tan, M. (2015) North Korea, International Law & Dual Crises: Narrative and Constructive Engagement, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Tawie, S. (2017, March 7) Fate of 170 North Koreans in Sarawak Rests with Putrajaya, Malay Mail. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2017/03/07/fate-of-170-n.-koreans-in-sarawak-rests-on-putrajaya/1329773</u>
- Thiessen, M.A. (Editor) (2009) A Charge Kept: The Record of the Bush Presidency 2001-2009, Morgan James Publishing, New York, United States of America
- To, L.L. & Othman, Z. (2017) Regional Community Building in East Asia: Countries in Focus, Routledge Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Triwibowo, A. (2018) North Korea & Non-Aligned Movement: Lesson Learned & Opportunities from
North Korea Involvement in NAM. Retrieved from
https://media.neliti.com/media/publications/96534-EN- north-korea-and-non-aligned-
movement-nam.pdf
- Turku, H. (2009) Isolationist States in an Interdependent World, Ashgate, Ashgate Publishing Limited, Surrey, United Kingdom
- United Nations Treaty Collection. Retrieved from: <u>https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetails.aspx?src=IND&mtdsg_no=III-</u> <u>3&chapter=3&clang=_en</u>

- Viswanatha, A. (2021, March 22) Alleged North Korean Operative Makes First U.S. Court Appearance, *The Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/alleged-north-korean-operative-makes-first-u-s-court-appearance-11616448220</u>
- Wahab, A.G. (2018) Malaysia: Grain and Feed Annual 2018, Global Agricultural Information Network (GAIN). Retrieved from: <u>https://gain.fas.usda.gov/Recent%20GAIN%20Publications/Grain%20and%20Feed%20Annual Kuala%20Lumpur Malaysia 4-12-2018.pdf</u>
- Wai Mon, F. & Mohd Rusli, M.H. (2021, March 29) Malaysia Complied with the Rule of Law in Extraditing Mun Chol Myong, *Malaysiakini*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.malaysiakini.com/columns/568589</u>
- Weatherbee, D.E. (2008) Historical Dictionary of the United States-Southeast Asian Relations, Historical Dictionaries of U.S. Diplomacy, No.7, The Scarecrow Press Incorporated, Lanham, Maryland, United States of America
- Wey Kok, A.L. (2021, March 25) Why Did North Korea Sever Diplomatic Ties with Malaysia? The Diplomat. Retrieved from: <u>https://thediplomat.com/2021/03/why-did-north-korea-sever-diplomatic-ties-with-malaysia/</u>
- Williams, M.S. (2017) Indonesia, Islam and the International Political Economy: Clash or Cooperation? Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Wood, S.P. & He, B. (2014) Introduction, The Australian-ASEAN Dialogue: Tracing 40 Years of Partnership, Palgrave Macmillan, New York, United States of America
- Workman, D. (2018, June 14) North Korea's Top Trading Partners, *World's Top Exports*. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.worldstopexports.com/north-koreas-top-import-partners/</u>
- Wooseon, C. (2017, December 8), Pyongyang's Intention Behind Nuclear Development & Recommendations for Seoul's Response, Institute of Foreign Affairs & National Security (IFANS). Retrieved from: <u>http://www.ifans.go.kr/knda/ifans/eng/pblct/PblctList.do;jsessionid=QPnIyGtdQc9V2</u> <u>BV+kuNbNjNd.public11?menuCl=P11</u>
- Xuxin (2019, March 11) Malaysia Releases Indonesian Woman After Dropping Charges for Murdering DPRK Man, Xinhua News Agency. Retrieved from: <u>http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2019-03/11/c 137886059.htm</u>
- Yong, T.T. (2017, March 7) Negotiating the Diplomatic Landmines, *The Star*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.thestar.com.my/opinion/letters/2017/03/07/negotiating-the-diplomatic-landmines</u>
- Young, S.K. (2006) South Korean Engagement Policies & North Korea: Identities, Norms and the Sunshine Policy, Routledge, Taylor & Francis Group, Oxon, United Kingdom
- Zin, M.H. (2017, November 14) Malaysia Stands with Asean Partners in Urging North Korea to Stop its Nuclear Programme, *New Straits Times (NST)*. Retrieved from: <u>https://www.nst.com.my/news/nation/2017/11/303157/updated-malaysia-stands-asean-</u> partners-urging-north-korea-stop-its

Zurairi, A.R. (2013, October 23) Honorary Doctorate Given to North Korea President to 'Build Bridge', Says HELP University, *Malay Mail*. Retrieved from:<u>https://www.malaymail.com/news/malaysia/2013/10/23/honorary- doctorate-given-tonorth-korea-president-to-build-bridge-says-help/548671</u>